
SUNAPEE BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

MEETING 

6:30PM Town Office Meeting Room 

Monday, April 4, 2022 

 

Present: Vice-Chairman Suzanne Gottling Chairman Josh Trow, Selectman Jeremy Hathorn, 

Selectman Fred Gallup, Selectman Carol Wallace and Shannon Martinez, Town Manager. 

 

REVIEW OF ITEMS FOR SIGNATURE:  

CZC’s:  

Parcel ID: 0104-0040-0000 52 Prospect Hill Road, Elizabeth & David Hutchinson  

Parcel ID: 0209-0028-0000 200 Perkins Pond Road, Springfield Family Trust  

Parcel ID: 0103-0019-0000 52 Oak Ridge Road, Linda & George Snow  

Parcel ID: 0235-0050-0000 42 Waterlot Road, James & Maureen King  

Parcel ID: 0131-0025-0000 70 West Court Road, Debbie Samalis  

Parcel ID: 0131-0025-0000 70 West Court Road, Debbie Samalis  

Parcel ID: 0131-0025-0000 70 West Court Road, Debbie Samalis  

Parcel ID: 0134-0012-0000 231 Lake Ave. Steve & Heather Horan  

Parcel ID: 0211-0025-0000 26 High Ridge Road, Ebert Family Trust 

Motion to approve the CZC’s by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Gallup. All 

voted in favor. 

 

INTENT TO EXCAVATE:  

Parcel ID: 0211-0001-0000 Route 11, Michael & Elizabeth Lemieux 

Motion to approve the Intent to Excavate by Selectman Gallup seconded by Selectman 

Wallace. All voted in favor. 

  

VETERANS TAX CREDIT:  

Parcel ID: 0107-0050-0000 34 John Avery Lane, Paul Slack  

Parcel ID: 0104-0047-0000 4 Prospect Hill Rd, Unit 14, Erik Hauck  

Parcel ID: 0148-0025-0000 7 Morningside Drive, Lance Harbour  

Parcel ID: 0117-0003-0000 44 Melody Lane, Tiago Perera  

Parcel ID: 0233-0075-0000 34 Nutting Road, Gerald Patnode  

Parcel ID: 0146-0006-0000 96 Upper Bay Road, Sean Hubbard 

Motion to approve the Veterans Tax Credits by Selectman Wallace seconded by Vice-

Chairman Gottling. All voted in favor. 

 

APPOINTMENTS  

6:45PM-Betty Ramspott, Town Clerk-Tax Deeding 

Ms. Ramspott started with reminder that next Monday is Tax Deeding day for the people who 

had not paid their 2019 taxes, and this is the last time they have the opportunity to do deed waver 

with them. In the past they have done three deed wavers and asked the Board if they will do them 

again this time. They are for mobile homes that are in total disrepair in Wilderness Park.  



The Board suggested a meeting with the Town Council and to have an agreement to write off 

some of the taxes, together with interests and penalties because few of them go back to 2008 and 

get an agreement with the park owner to get rid of all the equipment that is there and do a 

complete cleanup. Therefore, if they agree to do that, they can build something else there and 

start collecting taxes.  

Motion to approve the wavers of three parcels 0239-0001-0002, 0239-0001-0008, 0239-0001-

0010 by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Gallup. All voted in favor. 

 

7:00PM-Public Hearing to accept Boat Dock valued at $12,000 as gift from Sunapee Police 

Benevolent Association 

Chief Cahill indicated that this is a $12,500 project, the structure costs $9400 and the rest of it is 

concrete, wood and materials. It is a fabrication of several sections of 6 x 10 ft that will be 

connected. They have already received the permit from the DES. Selectman Wallace asked if 

they have had any negative feedback, to which Chief Cahill answered that people have been very 

positive about all of this, and that the only question was where it would be.  

Chairman Trow opened the Hearing for public comments, questions, and discussions. 

No comments, questions and discussions were made. 

Motion to approve/disapprove the acceptance of the gift from Sunapee Police Benevolent 

Association by Selectman Wallace seconded by Vice-Chairman Gottling. All voted in favor. 

 

7:05PM-Authorize to hold House-Burning Drill on Lower Main Street 

Town Manager Martinez informed the Board that Chief Galloway have decided not to do the 

Fire Drill. 

 

Chairman Trow mentioned the request about the 1939 Mack Fire Truck that the Firemen’s 

Association had purchased many years ago as a parade piece of equipment and then gifted it to 

the Town of Sunapee. Due to insurance difficulties, because the truck is non-operable, the 

original owner would back buy the truck. The Board discussed if there is any objective to return 

that piece of equipment back to the Association as their ownership. 

Motion to approve to give back the 1939 Mack Fire Truck to Firemen’s Association by 

Selectman Gallup seconded by Vice-Chairman Gottling. All voted in favor. 

   

7:40PM-Definition of Town Forest Discussion 

Town Manager Martinez opened the discussion on proposed multiple uses for the land behind 

the Wastewater Treatment plant, the vast majority of it is in the Town Forest and that not 

everybody has the same definitions in mind, so she brought all the best authorities together to 

have the Board decide and help direct public on the number of different wants and desires of use 

of the Towns Forest behind the Wastewater Treatment plant. There is a proposed shooting range, 

solar array and the potential extend of the Wastewater Treatment plant at some point of time. 

They also have different options for everybody to consider and they have the legal counsel to 

explain the legal definition of the Town Forest. 

 



Chairman Trow pointed that the land that they are discussing is what people call the triangle 

behind Wastewater Treatment plant, the storage area that is right know, where some containers 

are located. Ted Gallup, Chairman of the Water & Sewer Commission said when the Jennings 

property came into play, and they wanted to put it in the town forest, the Sewer Treatment Plant 

got put in at the same time. The Water & Sewer Commission would like to take back to the 

original footprint, the Treatment Plant has no business being in the town forest. They are fine 

with installment of solar panels or the shooting range in the area. Chairman Trow stated that the 

Treatment Plant was added to the town forest in 2002. Van Webb confirmed the original warrant 

article was written and passed in 2002. Ted Gallup asked why did they do this? Van Webb 

replied that the Conservation Commission was very concerned about the wetland areas around 

the Treatment Plant. The long-range Conservation goal at that time was to protect this area for a 

Wildlife Habitat corridor. Ted Gallup asked if the Conservation Commission had any objections 

to taking the Treatment Plant out of the town forest. Van Webb replied that maybe in 2022-2023 

that should be done. Chairman Trow said nothing will be happening until next March because 

none of the project fit what can be in the town forest, but the question is, is the goal of the town 

to fully remove the Treatment Plant parcel from town forest or to scope out a chuck that is the 

expansion portion of the Treatment Plant. Chief Cahill is a little disappoint that he did his due 

diligence and then finds out tonight that the whole thing is in conservation, but when he met with 

them, they did not have a problem with it. Chairman Trow understands Chief Cahill’s frustration, 

but no one realizes sooner that these projects were not allowed. Chairman Trow said they need to 

figure out for the future of the Treatment Plant if it needs to expand what does that look like. The 

next piece is does the town want to go further with it. Bette Nowack of the Energy Committee 

said there were two options for installing the solar array. The Town can buy the system or can 

buy a power purchasing agreement which makes sense if the array is located behind the meter at 

one of the two town facilities, which are the Treatment Plant or the Middle High School. 

Selectman Gallup suggested that all the Committees (Energy, Conservation, Water and Sewer) 

need to meet with each other and unify on what they want to do, how they want to do it and then 

meet back with the Board and present their proposals to see if 1 or 2 warrant articles should be 

written for the 2023 town meeting. After some discussion, Chief Cahill feels there is to much 

going on and at this point will back out and let the other groups talk about it.  

  

PUBLIC COMMENTS: 

•Morgan Moses is halfway through part time Police Academy, and she will graduate May 27th. 

everything goes great and they all want to give her support, as she will do great things to the 

Town after graduation. 

 

•Tony Venti submitted a petition to the Board from residents about the conditions of Perkins 

Pond Road. The residents would like the road to be put on the paving schedule.  

 

•David Canning said that because the road is not paved, during the mud season, the last five 

years they have had vehicle damages and cannot drive their cars to these roads which are unsafe. 

Also, emergency vehicles cannot respond properly, as well as the school bus cannot operate well. 

There is an increased amount of traffic to those roads because vehicles cut through to get to the 



highway. Residents are mad about the situation, and they request an immediate action through 

this petition. 

Scott Hazelton from Highway Department explained that the weather conditions this spring 

were the worst he has seen since he’s been here, but they have been out there every day 

maintaining and improving them, but the solution is to pave the roads, and last year they came up 

with a gravel road to paved road plan, and he plans to schedule a meeting with the Board to 

discuss that plan. They have complete pavement management plan for summer of 2024/25. 

Selectman Wallace asked Mr. Hazelton if there is any plan to pave the gravel roads this year, 

to which he responded that there is not any for this year, because of the planned budget. 

One of the good things the Highway Dep. and the Board have done is that six years ago they 

started budgeting for gravel road maintenance. 
 

SELECTMEN ACTION 

•Review MS232-R 

The Board reviewed the MS232-R. 

 

 

  

•Abbott Library Alternate Appointment-Susan Johnson, 1-year term 

Motion to appoint Susan Johnson as Library Alternate by Vice-Chairman Gottling 

seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 

 

•LSPA Alternate Reappointment-David Beardsley, 1-year term 

Selectman Wallace asked for a clarification on whether they need to have a member of the Board 

to be present at every LSPA Board meetings or do they assign someone from the Board as a 

liaison person on specific matters. After a discussion, the Board decided to continue with a Bord 

member and an alternate. 

Motion to reappoint David Beardsley as LSPA Alternate by Selectman Hathorn seconded 

by Selectman Gallup. All voted in favor. 

 

•Authorize Chairman to sign UV System Disbursement Request 

Motion to authorize Chairman to sign UV System Disbursement Request by Selectman 

Gallup seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 

 

•Objection Letter to State Representatives regarding SB249 (Short Term Rental Market) 

Motion to authorize Chairman to sign the SB249 letter by Selectman Hathorn seconded by 

Selectman Gallup. All voted in favor. 

 

•Discuss the Town donating to Ukraine 

Doug Hanson made a proposal to the Board to consider a Stand for Ukraine donation where 

every resident can donate $1 and clothes, even cash if possible. He also had a proposal of 

purchasing a Ukrainian flag and fly it over one of the buildings or school until the invasion is 



over. Vice-Chairman Gottling had a suggestion to find the group that is supporting the refugees 

that will be coming in New Hampshire and coordinate with them, or maybe through the school.  

Chairman Trow made a point that personally he thinks that the Town should not get involved in 

anything that is solely political, even though the cause is noble and that this is a case of 

humanitarian crises. Selectman Wallace was in support of them financially supporting the 

humanitarian crisis, however they can best do that. Also, she thinks it is not a political statement 

if they do so. Selectman Gallup agrees with Chairman Trow on the part of making it political, 

but as a Board they can open an averment and made it convenient for the citizens to donate, 

without using the Towns funds.  

 

TOWN MANAGER REPORTS  

•Broadband Update 

The cost of the project is $21,000 and TBS is asking the Town to contribute $10,000. 

Motion to approve $10,000 to support TBS by Selectman Wallace seconded by Vice-

Chairman Gottling. All voted in favor. 

  

 

 

 

•Payroll Update  

On Monday, April 11, a new HR Admin Director will start working and help a lot with finishing 

the payroll transition. A new payroll system is in place now, as well as a new system of paying 

bills. 

 

•Audit Update 

2021 Audit is getting towards the end. The report on 2020 Audit is not final yet, but they will 

have it soon. 

 

•Summer Day Camp 

Summer Day Camp is going to continue forward in a different configuration. A team of people 

from the school committee helped with planning and now they have a new schedule with some 

new components, built by educators. This year they will do the day camp together with the 

school and looking for the possibilities of using Georges Mills beach instead of Dewey Beach. 

The Camp Director is the same as last year and fully supported by the Recreation Board. They 

have hired a new Deputy Director and now campaigning to get day camp counselors and beach 

staff. The day camp will last 9 weeks. 

 

9:43PM-Motion to enter a non-public session under RSA 91-A:3, II(l)-Consideration of 

legal advice provided by legal counsel by Chairman Trow, seconded by Selectman Gottling. 

Roll Call Unanimous.  

10:00PM-Motion to reconvene the public session by Chairman Trow, seconded by 

Selectman Hathorn. Roll Call Unanimous.  



10:00PM-Motion to seal the minutes by Selectman Wallace seconded by Chairman Trow. 

Unanimous.  

 

Meeting Adjourned 10:00PM 

Respectfully submitted, 

Rajmonda Selimi   

 

 

 

 






















































































